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At the last ECB Governing Council in Vilnius, there seemed to be some
progress in coming up with solutions to face the risks to the outlook……

The Governing Council discussion in Vilnius was about making sense of diverse
signals from the economy and the financial markets. The eurozone economy is
not doing so badly; in fact services and construction are doing quite well.
The concerns are really around the manufacturing sector, and the source of
these concerns is mostly, if not entirely, to be found outside of the
eurozone and may be temporary. The signals coming from the financial markets,
however, are quite alarming.

Anything in particular that alarms you?

The constellation of prices in the bond market paints a picture of the global
economy which is very bleak. Central banks should never ignore market
signals. They shouldn’t follow them blindly either. I’m not saying this as a
reason to be complacent, but we have to make sense of this divergence between
market prices and economic data.

Our baseline staff projection for the euro area economy is not so bad. And
that message is something that the Governing Council is broadly comfortable
with. But the distribution of risks around this projection has broadened.
Risk has increased. And that required reassurance from the Council that we’re
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ready to address these risks, should they materialise. So far we’re talking
about contingency planning. But at some point during our next few meetings,
we might very well be facing a situation where risks have materialised.

And the question is not whether we have instruments; we do have instruments.
We can change our guidance. We can cut rates. We can restart QE. The question
is which instrument, or combination of instruments, would be best suited to
the circumstances. That discussion only started in Vilnius; we need to take
it forward and reflect on the nature of the risks we’re facing.

Can you cut rates without tinkering with the way negative rates are applied
to banks?

All options come with costs and benefits, and we have to ponder them very
carefully. None of this would deter us from acting. We have a clear mandate
and will act on our mandate. So, if the conclusion were that cutting rates is
the best option, then we would have to consider the impact of negative rates
on financial intermediation, especially for banks. We would have to consider
whether a tiering system is needed. Today the prevailing view in the
Governing Council is that it is not, but we also agree that it deserves
further reflection.

Markets have got ahead of you. A lot of people are already pricing in a rate
cut. A lot of people are already thinking that the guidance that rates are
expected to remain on hold for the first half of 2020 is out-of-date, even
though you’ve moved it forward only last week. Does that not blunt two out of
three of the policy options you’ve mentioned?

I would like to challenge the view that our guidance has to be aligned with
the market at any given point in time. If that were the case, then it would
not be needed in the first place. The guidance is a way to filter the view of
the Governing Council on future economic developments and doesn’t have to
coincide with market expectations.

But in terms of your capacity to surprise, to really get ahead of markets,
that’s a bit limited…

Whatever the instrument, we’ll calibrate it to what’s needed for the eurozone
economy.

Some people have the idea that the issue limit on the proportion of a member
state’s bonds you can buy of a third of all the outstanding stock is not as
hard as people might have thought in the past. Would you agree with that?

The European Court of Justice has stressed the relevance and usefulness of
limits. The limits are there to guard against monetary financing and to
protect the price discovery process. On the other hand, the ECJ has also
affirmed the principle that we should have broad discretion in designing our
instruments. The limits are ours. We already have some degree of freedom
across securities. For instance, we already buy up to 50 per cent of
supranational bonds, while for individual sovereigns the limit is lower. I’m
not saying that’s the way to go, but a more detailed discussion is possible



if warranted by our price stability objective.

We’ve been very serious about these requirements since we started QE and if
we were to restart it, we would have the discussion again in a serious and
responsible way.

Some believe that if you have more action from the ECB, you might need more
fiscal spending as well…

We have a mandate to fulfil, and we will do what is necessary to fulfil it.
There is no quid pro quo between the ECB and governments, and we are not
going to threaten them. We all have a job to do. But imagine that if the
eurozone were hit by a particularly adverse negative shock, then lack of
action on fiscal policy in those countries which can use it would require a
stronger monetary policy reaction. And a stronger monetary policy reaction
would magnify the potential downsides of rates being low for long.

Does the ECB need to follow the Fed’s lead and review its monetary policy
strategy, in particular its inflation objective?

I tend to think that we have more urgent issues to face right now, but I’m
pretty sure that we’ll do it at some point nevertheless.

Having very substantially broadened our range of monetary policy instruments,
and having learnt a lot from the crisis, I expect that, at some point, we’ll
have to take stock of that experience and review our monetary policy
strategy, whoever is the next president.

But I would advise against doing so in a piecemeal way. The definition of
price stability is an important dimension, of course, but it is not the only
one. You also need to ask yourself which instruments have worked well and
which have worked less well. You need to reflect on the structural changes in
our economy – technology, globalisation, servicification – that have kept us
away from our targets. Looking forward, maybe climate change will be another
important thing to look at, too.

What’s your thinking on how the ECB has changed over the past eight years?

It’s a long journey that goes back more than eight years. And the ECB has
always been its own beast, even when it started back in 1998. It was never
designed to be exactly like the Bundesbank, but it’s true that, since then,
it has borrowed features from the Fed.

And we’ve certainly abandoned the small, open economy mindset which was the
one of most participants back then.

We’ve also learnt the hard way that Economic and Monetary Union is much more
fragile as a construct than initially thought. And that the job of the ECB is
not only about setting prices and quantities for monetary aggregates across
the eurozone, but also about dealing with some of the flaws and imperfections
that hamper monetary policy transmission. We’ve had to look under the bonnet
and find out how all parts of the engine work.



But let me add that the challenges for the next eight years could be
substantially different, and could be even more daunting.

What do you think the key challenges are going to be for the next president?

Let me outline four main challenges. First, global cooperation is eroding.
The capacity of global policymakers to deal with shocks to the global economy
is today less than it was previously. The kind of coordinated action that we
saw back in 2008 would be more difficult to achieve today. I’m not saying it
would be impossible, but it would be more difficult.

Second, the eurozone’s structural weaknesses, its lingering fragilities, are
not going to go away soon. I’m not dismissing all the good work being done in
Brussels and other places to strengthen the European Stability Mechanism and
to complete banking union, which is something that we didn’t have eight years
ago, and that’s clear progress. But we’re still only half way. And as long as
this journey is not completed, new crises will inevitably come, and we have
to stand ready to ride out those crises.

Third, as the ECB, we do have instruments, and we’ve shown that we’re ready
to use them and even design new ones while staying within our mandate. But
the cost of using any given instrument might be increasing, which makes the
trade-offs more acute. Let me give an example. Rates being low for long may
eventually create financial stability risks. So far, they’ve been limited,
scattered around the continent, around sectors, around jurisdictions, and
they could be addressed using targeted macroprudential instruments.

But most of these macroprudential instruments are about addressing risk in
the housing sector; there is little they can do today about risks in the
corporate sector, or in shadow banking.

And finally, there are mounting challenges to our independence. The world
today is different from the one we faced in 2011 or 2012. There is widespread
mistrust of experts, and what are central bankers if not experts? European
politics is much more fragmented, both within countries and at the European
level, than it was eight years ago, and that has been evidenced by the latest
European election.

The temptation to either overburden central banks with a variety of
objectives which politicians cannot achieve, or blame them for political
failures, will be greater, and that’s something we’ll have to live with.

Monetary policy is difficult to understand. And because money creation is
something that captures attention and fascinates, expectations of the ECB can
also be too high. But there are things that we just can’t do. And there are
things that we could do, but should not do, because they are political in
nature.

I’m convinced that our narrow price stability mandate has served us very well
and has protected us from politicisation. A broad mandate is something that
we would not be well equipped to manage, because we are not a political
institution.



The conclusion is that we will have to safeguard and defend our independence
more strongly than we have had to over the last eight years, at ECB level and
at the level of national central banks.

So what would be the right credentials for the next president to have, with
those challenges in mind?

It’s a decision for European leaders and European finance ministers to take.
But there are common credentials for any central bank governor. For example,
part of the job profile is to understand markets. Because, like it or not, we
have to understand what markets are telling us. We don’t always have to
agree. But we have to understand the language they speak.

Also, you need to understand the political environment – because you have to
be able to uphold your independence, and because monetary policy is not the
only game in town and in many cases needs supporting action.

If you want to see the fiscal response or regulatory response that will help
monetary policy, you need the ability to talk to political leaders,
respecting our different mandates. And finally, good economics never harm.

How do you make the public more aware of what the central bank can and cannot
do?

First, you need to explain what you’re doing, and there are certainly many
ways we can do it better. This is an area where central banks can learn from
each other.

For instance, what the Bank of England has been reflecting on in terms of
using plain language, trying to resist using arcane, academic language when
talking to citizens, is something we could make good use of.

It’s even more important for the ECB to be active reaching out to people.
Being a European institution in a tower in Frankfurt, we can seem even
further away.

It’s a big challenge. Frédéric Bastiat, the French economist from the 1840s,
wrote a wonderful book which is titled “Ce qu’on voit et ce qu’on ne voit
pas”, “What you see and what you don’t see”.

Monetary policy works by trickling down first to the banks and the financial
system and then on to the whole of the economy. So people see the direct
impact – unemployed workers will see that we’re lifting stock prices, banks
will see that we’re shrinking their interest margin. They don’t see the
indirect impact – jobs being created, wages being lifted thanks to higher
consumption and investment – and that’s what we have to do a better job of
explaining.

One of the big problems of the euro is that it hasn’t produced as much
economic integration as you would have thought. How do you address that?

That’s true. We need more integration and we need more convergence. Which is
why the budgetary instrument for convergence and competitiveness that has



been agreed by the Eurogroup is a useful step, although it should evolve over
time to include counter cyclical features.

What do you think of the involvement of the ECB in the troika that designed
and imposed the Greek bailout programmes? Would you defend it as the right
decision?

The ECB’s involvement in the troika was a symptom of one of the many flaws in
the eurozone as it was set up. Being in the troika was not the right place
for a central bank.

But back in 2010, the institutional framework was highly deficient, and the
only way to gather and aggregate the relevant expertise was to bring together
the Commission, the IMF and the ECB. The ECB was asked to do it and did it as
a service to European governments. I don’t think we could have escaped from
playing that role and we played it in an honest and professional way.

Now, the institutional framework has improved, we have a new arrangement
emerging between the Commission and the European Stability Mechanism, and ECB
involvement is much less vital than it was in 2010.

We’ve already scaled down our involvement; for some time now in Greece, we’ve
been focusing on financial sector issues, where our expertise is clear, and
on broad fiscal topics. We wouldn’t take a view on the structure of taxes, or
on reforming public administration, or on social benefits, as we have done in
the past.

How do you feel about the political will for more integration, after the
European elections?

As a citizen, I want to pick out the good signs from the European elections,
in particular the renewed focus on the environment and climate change. Now,
focusing more narrowly on the single currency and monetary union, that
discussion was largely absent from the electoral campaign, in all countries.
And that’s a lost opportunity.

What remains to be done to complete Economic and Monetary Union is profoundly
political. It’s not a technical discussion. It’s about the appropriate degree
of solidarity and of discipline that is needed to make the eurozone more
resilient and protect it in times of crisis, and that is highly political.
And you would need a broad discussion around it; ideally a pan-European one.

Ultimately the problem is that while European citizens see the benefits of
the euro as a currency and all want to keep it, they are not ready to accept
the constraints on national economic policies that come with membership of
the Monetary Union. And that has to be explained: you cannot be a free rider
in a monetary union; you need to have the right policies at home and in
Brussels. The European elections could have been the right time to have the
discussion. But it didn’t happen, and misunderstandings and misgivings will
stay with us. This creates a lingering fragility.

How involved should central banks be in combating climate change?



Climate change is a defining issue for the global economy. No one can ignore
it, certainly not central bankers. We cannot be blind and deaf to the
discussion.

We need to understand how climate change will shape the economy. The time
horizon has shortened. Climate change used to be envisaged as a very long-
term issue, but it is not anymore; some of the consequences are already
visible today.

As a result, it becomes relevant for macroeconomic policy-making.

The discussion about the links between financial stability and climate change
has started already. Mark Carney has played a leading role in that
discussion, in the Financial Stability Board and in the G20. Considerations
such as the carbon footprint of our pension and own funds portfolios can be–
and often already are – taken into account. The discussion is now
increasingly shifting to monetary policy. There, we have to be much more
cautious: we have a clear price stability mandate, and everything we can do
to combat climate change has to be assessed against it.
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Interview with Luis de Guindos, Vice-President of
the ECB, conducted by Federico Fubini on 13 June
2019
The 5y5y forward inflation rate is at an all-time low and clearly below where
it was when Mario Draghi first hinted at quantitative easing (QE) in 2014.
The ECB has already done some more easing and President Draghi himself
mentioned that there was an interesting discussion at the latest Governing
Council meeting on different tools to do some more easing – the asset
purchase programme (APP) and others. What do you need to see in order to
decide to do more?

What we need to see is a de-anchoring of inflation expectations. This has not
yet happened, despite the fact that there has been a drop in market-based
inflation expectations. If you look at the survey of professional
forecasters, the situation is a little bit different – expectations have
remained stable. Then we need to see if there is a significant additional
drop in economic activity – a crystallisation of the downside risks that we
have indicated. We can always try to look forwards to get an idea of what
might happen, but ultimately the reality is the reality. And, well, let’s see
what happens. But I think the important part of our stance is that we are
totally ready to react. We will have time enough to know the future when it
arrives.

Does that imply that the current stance is appropriate, if your staff
forecasts are confirmed?

Yes. And if there is a further deterioration, then we will react. But for
now, our monetary policy stance is fully compatible with both inflation and
real activity. The important element is that we are totally ready to react.
And I would add another element, if I may: risks are tilted to the downside.

Do you mean, in terms of real activity?

Both in terms of real activity and in terms of inflation. So if those risks
materialise, then we will react.

Can you think about different monetary policy tools to address different
problems? If the issue is with the exchange rate, official rates are probably
the answer; if it’s real activity, then QE; if it’s monetary transmission,
then it’s targeted longer-term refinancing operations (TLTRO)…

We do not allocate our instruments to different objectives. Something that I
think is relevant, but is sometimes a bit overlooked, is that monetary policy
is not almighty. If there is a problem with price stability, that’s within
our mandate. But this is something everyone has to keep in mind to avoid
creating expectations that will not be met: we do not have the philosopher’s
stone.

Are you implying that having something of a policy mix would be good, in
total respect of the ECB’s independence?



Sure. But my point is that wherever there is a problem, for instance a
problem with trade disputes, that is a real economic problem that is going to
have real consequences. You can certainly smooth the impact with monetary
policy, but you will not be able to address and fix this kind of problems
with monetary policy. The real role of monetary policy is price stability.
And in order to guarantee price stability, we have to monitor the evolution
of the real economy – domestic demand, external demand, the exchange rate,
and the rest. But you cannot fix all the economic problems of the world with
monetary policy.

President Draghi hinted recently that if there is a slowdown and those
downside risks materialise, fiscal policy might also play a role.

Yes, sure. It’s the policy mix. Of course there is monetary policy, and we
have been the main game in town since 2012. Monetary policy has been key to
understanding the recovery of activity and employment creation, among other
things. But it’s not the only policy in place. Fiscal policy has to play a
role, as do structural reforms. And in the case of fiscal policy, it’s not
only the nominal deficit level, it’s the composition as well: the quality of
public finances.

Are you saying that the public investment-to-GDP share, which has remained
flat, at 2.6%, during the QE years, could now increase?

It’s not even only public investment. One of the problems in Europe now is
low productivity, which is caused by the fact that we are not investing
enough in education, R&D and public infrastructure. But public infrastructure
is not a stabilisation instrument. When you start building a road, for
instance, the project is delivered much later, when the business cycle may
have already turned. But education and R&D are levers that have to be used.
And at the same time I think it’s important that we look at the composition
of taxation and its impact on long-term growth and productivity.

Do you mean it would be better to have lower taxation on labour, compensated
by other areas of the tax base?

It depends; there is no single recipe. But you can’t take the tax structure
that we have now as a fait accompli. You should use a combination that takes
into account new elements, such as climate change. All these aspects have to
be taken into consideration. That is why fiscal policy is very relevant; it’s
not only the nominal deficit that matters.

So when you and President Draghi go to Eurogroup and Ecofin meetings, you
might have concepts to share with the ministers in this respect?

Sure, when we go to Eurogroup and Ecofin meetings we are fully coordinated,
also on fiscal policy matters.

Italy and Spain were trading at very similar levels during the crisis. Today
the Bonos-BTP spread on 10-year maturities is over 180 basis points. What do
you think explains such divergence: the fiscal situation, growth rates or
redenomination risk?



First, I do not want make comparisons between Spain and Italy. But focusing
on Italy, I think the main problem has been very low growth. You have not
recovered the level of GDP that you had in 2008.

What do you think is the reason for that?

I think there are two elements. The first is the extremely high level of
public debt, which is a sword of Damocles hanging over your head. Second,
there is a problem with structural reforms. But there are pros and cons in
the Italian economy. The cons are slow growth, public debt, a lack of
structural reforms and so low productivity growth. But Italy also has some
advantages that we have to acknowledge. The first is that it has a current
account surplus. The net investment position is good, and that reduces the
vulnerability of the economy. And when one looks at the country’s budgetary
track record, it has not been bad because it has had a primary surplus almost
every year. This is not something that is very easy to achieve, so it’s a
very good track record, especially when compared with other countries. So we
come back to the problem of slow growth, which immediately leads us on to
structural reforms, barriers to market entry, labour market efficiency… These
are the kinds of things that are sometimes a little bit overlooked.

There is nothing unfair in comparing Italy to Spain in June and July 2012.
The situation was very similar.

We were very close, we were on the edge…

The situation was the same and the two countries took two different paths.
Spain decided to take an EU programme for the banks, whereas Italy committed
itself to making it on its own. Do you think that decision explains the
divergence between the two countries since then?

Again, I don’t want to make a direct comparison. The situation in Spain in
2012 was different – the government had an absolute majority in Parliament,
we were lucky in that. And the clean-up of banks in Spain was far-reaching.
It was not easy; it was bloody, I can assure you. But we did it and, after
that, we were able to deal with an issue like Banco Popular. That was not
easy, either. Then, Spain gained a lot of competiveness because of labour
market reforms. Those are the two factors. But I don’t want to make a
comparison with Italy. I am only focusing on Spain now. By 2013 Spain had
started to grow again, and it has outperformed its peers for the last five or
six years.

So do you think frontloading that effort paid off?

Yes, I think so. In Spain there was a government with an absolute majority,
but even then we had a difficult time, politically speaking, after that. But
in Spain, regardless of the political party in power, the pro-European
approach is guaranteed, even when you look at the two extremes, Vox and
Podemos.

They don’t question the euro.

Maybe they have different approaches regarding fiscal policy, but they don’t



say they want to leave the euro. No, not at all.

In fact, when you look at credit default swap (CDS) markets, the implied
probability of Spain leaving the euro is very, very low. In the case of
Italy, it is not very low. Is it possible, then, that part of the spread
between Bonos and BTPs is due to that redenomination concern for Italy?

Again, it’s not a matter of making comparisons between countries. In the case
of Spain, the main reforms were labour market reforms and cleaning up the
banks. Those are the drivers of Spain’s good performance, in my view. And
those are the elements that have to be maintained over the coming years.

De Nederlandsche Bank President Klaas Knot recently said that divergence
among euro area countries is making it increasingly difficult to set a single
monetary policy that fits all of them. He expressed concerns about the
sustainability of ever-diverging trends. Would you agree with him?

There are no ever-diverging trends. There is the concrete case of Italy,
which is underperforming. But six or seven years ago the underperformers were
Spain, Greece and Ireland, and now they are overperformers. It’s changed
quite a lot. For instance, now in 2019 Germany is going to be one of the
countries with a lower growth rate. And yet it was the euro area’s growth
engine two or three years ago. There is not an accumulation of divergences,
but situations change. Some countries that were underperforming are now
overperforming, and vice versa. And this is not going to depend on monetary
policy. Monetary policy has to take care of price stability and some real
factors that can explain inflation levels across the euro area. But it’s
exactly the same in the United States.

Do you think a single currency area can work in the long term without having
a single budget to address shocks, banking problems or competiveness issues?

I think the institutional architecture of the euro area has not been
finalised at all. We have made some progress with the creation of the
European Stability Mechanism, and we have launched the banking union, but
this project is not complete. We have to finish the European Deposit
Insurance Scheme (EDIS) and we need to complete the capital markets union. I
am fully in favour of having an instrument with a stabilisation capacity. It
can take different forms.

Of the kind French president Emmanuel Macron is proposing?

If you look at what was agreed in the European Council, it was a first step
in the right direction. But that should not be the steady state of the
instrument. It could grow and have a very clear purpose – countercyclical
stabilisation. Now it’s more like a sort of competiveness instrument. We have
to share more risk, for sure, if we want to improve the performance of the
euro area and reduce the burden of monetary policy because, as I said,
monetary policy is not almighty. And there is one element that is going to be
key to achieving these steps: trust.

You have to trust other countries to behave. But when a country misbehaves,



as seems to be the case with Italy now, are you concerned that this may
hamper trust?

In the case of Italy, if you look at the fundamentals there are pros and
cons. Italy is not a very vulnerable economy on financial grounds, if you
take into account the net investment position and other factors. If you want
an example of a vulnerable economy, look at Spain in 2010. It had an external
deficit of 10% of GDP and a net investment position of 90% of GDP in the red.
That’s not the situation Italy is in now. My point is that trust sometimes
depends on the political intentions of the government.

You mean the Italian government must provide some clearly stated objectives
that are acceptable to the rest of the club.

Yes, on both sides. This is a bilateral game, so it’s from both sides. And I
think it’s very difficult to make progress if we can’t build trust. And since
we are talking about trust and uncertainty in difficult times, I think this
idea of discussing mini-BOTs was a mistake. President Draghi said that if
it’s legal tender, it’s illegal and if it’s debt, then it piles up more debt.
Also, in my view, the worst consequence of this kind of decision is that it
destroys trust.

Sexual abuse network stopped with
Eurojust’s support

The Hague, 14 June 2019

​The French and Romanian authorities, in close cooperation with Eurojust and
Europol, dismantled an organised group (OCG) involved in the trafficking of
13 female victims for the purpose of sexual exploitation. Eurojust actively
supported the joint action day, which led to the arrest of 13 suspects,
including one of the main leaders of the OCG, and 15 house searches.
Coordinated by Eurojust, the national authorities seized 2 luxury cars, 14
mobile phones and 18 SIM cards, as well as 2 computers, jewelry and cash. The
estimated total value of the criminal proceeds is €1.2 million. Eurojust
facilitated the issuing of European Arrest Warrants by the French
authorities, which were executed in Romania, Germany and Italy. Eurojust
helped to resolve another case of sexual abuse last week.

In the last three years, women and girls recruited from Romania were
victimised by alleged boyfriends and sexually exploited in France and several
other EU Member States. The members of the OCG, most of whom are repeat
offenders, are accused of having committed the crimes of trafficking in human
beings for the purpose of sexual exploitation, participation in a criminal
organisation, as well as pimping and money laundering.

http://www.government-world.com/sexual-abuse-network-stopped-with-eurojusts-support-2/
http://www.government-world.com/sexual-abuse-network-stopped-with-eurojusts-support-2/
http://eurojust.europa.eu/press/PressReleases/Pages/2019/2019-06-06.aspx


The Specialised Jurisdiction (JIRS) of Rennes and the Craiova Territorial
Office of the Directorate for the Investigation of Organised Crime and
Terrorism (DIICOT) initiated parallel national investigations into the OCG.
To avoid potential conflicts of jurisdiction, Eurojust held two coordination
meetings to exchange crucial information on the case and agree on a clear
prosecutorial strategy. Eurojust also helped the national authorities by
swiftly executing mutual legal assistance (MLA) requests between various
Member States and actively following up on their execution. National
authorities from Hungary and Slovakia were involved in the search of one of
the suspects, enabling the Italian authorities to arrest him.

To advance the national investigations, a joint investigation team (JIT) was
set up, which was financially and logistically supported by Eurojust. Europol
participated in the JIT, providing analytical support to the authorities, and
assisted the police operations during the joint action day. 150 French
officers from the Gendarmerie of Rennes and 60 Romanian officers from the
Craiova Brigade for Combating Organised Crime, as well as the Craiova Mobile
Gendarmerie and Special Action Service, were deployed during the simultaneous
operations.
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